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Summary  

The 7th Frontex High-Level Round Table on Returns was held back-to-back with the ERRIN 

(European Return and Reintegration Network) Strategic Management Board on 24-25 November.  

The High-Level Round Table was opened by Executive Director Leggeri, who underlined the 

important progress made on operationalising the enhanced mandate of Frontex. During the High-

Level Round Table, Frontex provided an update on the organigram of the dedicated Return 

Division and the appointment of the Deputy Executive Director responsible for returns and 

operations foreseen to take his position in February 2022. The High-Level Round Table followed 

up on the discussion in the last two Frontex Management Board on return-related points, notably 

on the organisation of own initiative return operations (focusing on plans for organising a pilot 

operation) and on the state of play of joint reintegration services. There was also a discussion on 

Frontex’ plans in relation to technical assistance activities for third countries on return, 

readmission and reintegration, where the Commission requested to reinforce upstream 

coordination with the Commission’s services to promote coherence.  

Frontex also presented the evaluation report of the Agency`s activities in the field of return for 

the 1st semester of 2021 and informed about the organisation of the Frontex support on returns 

in the context of the COVID-19 restrictions. It should be noted that Frontex has demonstrated 

great flexibility in organising return operations despite the challenging context of the pandemic 

which has resulted in increase in return operations compared to 2019. In addition, there was also 

a discussion on strengthening the links between the High-Level Round Table and the 

Management Board where it was underlined that two-way communication needs to be ensured 

and that the High-Level Round Table should help ensure deeper and more strategic discussions 

in the Management Board on return-related matters. Finally, Frontex presented a general 

overview of tasks, planning and ongoing deployments  for the Standing Corps Return Teams and 

exchanges with Member States on the next Operational Cycle.   

During the ERRIN Strategic Management Board, ERRIN provided an overview of its activities. 

There was also a presentation on the state of play on the handover of the ERRIN activities to 

Frontex (due to be completed in July 2022) as well as a presentation by ICMPD on the set up of 

the Return and Reintegration Facility to cover the limited activities which fall outside the scope of 

the transfer to Frontex. Member States in general welcomed the good progress made both by 

Frontex and ICMPD underlining the importance of being kept regularly informed in order to be 

able to plan accordingly. Finally, ERRIN also provided an update on the Caretaker project which 

will ensure the closure of the ERRIN activities in line with its contractual obligations. Armenian 

authorities presented the main results of the Gov2Gov project on reintegration.   

 

 



Detailed report:  

Day 1: High-Level Round table on return 

Opening remarks from Fabrice Leggeri Executive Director of Frontex 

 

The Executive Director underlined the Covid 19 restrictions affected many areas and impacted 

on the Agency’s activites. The Executive underlined the important effort made both by Frontex 

and Member States which has resulted in over 15.000 migrants being returned with Frontex 

assistance in 2021 (as to 15 November), which is an increase comparing even with pre-Covid 

period. The Executive Director noted the Agency’s progress to provide reintegration activities as 

of April 2022 and underlined that the High-Level Round Table on Returns (HLRT) should have 

an important role in planning the future deployments of return experts. 

 

Update by SI Presidency 

 

The Slovenian Presidency updated on discussions held during their presidency on the Frontex 

mandate in the area of return underlining the expectations of Member States. The Presidency 

encouraged Member States to be proactive in supporting Frontex also by having a voice at political 

level of their expectations on support from Frontex on returns. The Presidency informed that 

Member States expressed interest in support from the Agency with quality return counseling, 

coordination in implementing of different IT system for return case management and that Member 

States expressed willingness to support Frontex in implementation of the AVRR Strategy, included 

by increasing the number of seconded national experts deployed to the Agency. 

 

The Presidency also informed that the silent procedure on the Draft Council Conclusions on the 

European Court of Auditors audit on readmission was finalised on 23 November and that the 

Council is still waiting for the Parliament to establish a position on the recast of the Return 

Directive. 

 

Update by the Director of Return Division 

 

Mr. Alessandro di Tolla, former head of European Centre for Returns (ECReT) has been 

nominated Director of the recently created Return Division. The Director presented the new 

organigram of the Division, composed by one Divisional Coordination Office and three units (Pre-

Return Unit, Return Operations and Voluntary Return Unit, Post-Return Unit). He highlighted that 

although the new Return Division is in place as a structure, the same amount of staff compared to 

before remain unchanged for the moment. Mr. Di Tolla informed that the new Deputy Executive 

Director for returns is expected to take up his position in February 2022. 

 

Outcomes from last two Management Board meetings  

 

Mr. Alessandro di Tolla noted that he is as of now taking part in the Management Board meetings 

and that Member States are increasingly interested and active on the return-related points. Mr di 

Tolla reported on the positive reaction from the Management Board members to the proposal from 

the Return Division on piloting own initiative return operations and  work will continue in this 

direction. Mr di Tolla also noted that the Management Board has been informed about the intention 



to continue support also voluntary returns but will not priorities them over forced, nor the vice 

versa. They are seen as hole and there are no different budget allocations. The Management Board 

was also informed about the importance of European Return Liaison Officers (EURLO) intention 

to deploy also Frontex Return Liaison Officers (FRLO) complementary to EURLO. Finally, the 

Return Division provided the Management Board with an outlook of the return activities in the 1st 

semester of 2021. For the future, the intention is that the report is sent for consultation to the 

members of the High Level Round Table Returns (HLRT) ahead of the Management Board 

meeting and submission to Commission. 

 

Update on Own Initiative/Frontex-led Return Operations 

 

Frontex informed on the already accomplished and next steps: 

- a Workshop on the subject was organised and  Albania was identified as a first destination;  

- European External Action Service supported Frontex in contacting the EUDEL for 

facilitation of landing and overflight permits;  

- first own return operation to be organised in early 2022 to Albania with Germany as main 

participant;  

- escorts from Member States still participating and they will ensure the escorting, therefore 

there are no changes when it comes to rules on use of force; 

- a meeting with the European Data Protection Supervisor regarding the derogations based 

on “important reasons of public interest” (Article 50(1)(d) of Regulation 2018/1725) will 

take place soon. 

 

The Commission and Frontex, reiterated the importance of own initiative return operations and 

asked member States for support in this regard, and in particular to provide the Agency with the 

information it needs on how many returnees are ready to be returned and to what destination 

countries.  

 

Update on Standing Corps 

 

- Frontex Return Escorts and Support Officers (FRESO): 54(Fiumicino 11, Frankfurt 12, 

Schiphol 7, Vienna 3, Frontex HQ 19) deployed in 2021. 

- For 2022, Frontex is planning to 66(41 at airports and 25 at Frontex HQ). Member States 

were invited to participate in bi-lateral talks in order to identify needs and possible 

deployments in other airports.  

- Return Specialists: 29(27 deployed to Member States and 2 to Frontex HQ) deployed in 

2021 

 

Italy, Germany, Netherland and Austria expressed very positive experience with the work of 

FRESO`s at their airports and recommended other Member States to make use of this support. 

 

Frontex and the Commission invited Member States to make use of the support of Return 

Specialists. Frontex highlighted the importance for Member States to describe in detail the actions 

that they need the Return Specialist to perform in order for the Agency to better identify the right 

profile to be deployed.  

 



Some Member States flagged challenges with legal requirements, with language barriers and with 

the authorisations for the use of IT systems (data bases), which prevent them from requesting 

deployment of Return Specialists.  

 

Update on Frontex Operational Cycle 

 

Frontex informed that in March 2022, the Agency and Member States have to agree on the needs 

for support in return activities including deployment of Return Experts for 2023. In this regard, 

Frontex suggested Member States to have bilateral meetings in order to better understand and agree 

on the needs. The vast majority of the Member States agreed to have the meetings with the reserve 

to avoid the overlap with the points that are discussed in the Direct Contact Point meetings. 

 

Link between High Level round table Return and Management Board 

 

Frontex presented their paper on the links between the High-Level Round Table on Returns and 

the Management Board which they also intend to present to the Management Board in January.  

 

The Commission, Frontex and the vast majority of Member States agreed that there is a need 

to reinforce the link between High Level Round Table Returns and the Management Board. The 

Commission noted that more than two meetings of the High-Level round table would be useful to 

allow it to feed in to the Management Board meeting and welcomed the openness in the paper to 

this. The Commission called on Member States to make full use of the discussions in the High-

Level round table and to soundly prepare internally for the Management Board meetings to allow 

substantial discussions on return-related points of strategic nature.  

 

While supporting the paper and the approach, Member States provided a few comments 

suggestions notably to:  

- develop the part on the role of the dedicated deputy Executive Director on implementation 

of the objectives;  

- clarify if there will be an endorsement of the proposal by the Management Board; 

- develop on the role of the High Level Round Table Returns and create a strong and clear 

mandate for the decision on Returns;  

- propose a more binding and formal role of the High Level Round Table Returns;  

- take in account the specificity of each Member State regarding their national organisation 

and structures when identifying the proper interlocutors participating in the High Level 

Round Table Returns meetings, in order to be able to take decisions. 

 

Frontex invites Member States and the Commission to provide additional comments in writing by 

the 6 December.  

 

Frontex Joint Reintegration activities: state of play  

 

Frontex provided an update on the state of play in relation to the roll-out of the Agency’s 

reintegration activities including the ongoing pilot and call for proposals to set up the Joint 

Reintegration Services (JRS).  

 



Member States (FI, BE, NL, SE, AT, IT, DE) in general welcomed the progress made 

underlining the importance of the Agency keeping Member States closely informed. FI asked 

about top-ups for reintegration packages which the Agency confirmed would be possible. BE 

underlined the importance to pay attention to social needs. NL and DE thanked Frontex for visiting 

their capitals to get a better understanding on the Member States’ needs. NL would also appreciate 

if Member States could take part in the evaluation process for the JRS. AT welcomed the two-step 

roll-out phase in terms of geographical coverage of reintegration services and DE asked for further 

details in this respect. IT underlined the importance of cooperating with IOM.  

 

Frontex thanked for the positive feedback and noted legal limitations with involving Member 

States in the JRS selections process but noted that this does not prevent open channels for 

discussions and reiterated their readiness to visit Member States to learn about their experience 

which should feed in to the development of the Frontex activities. 

 

The Commission welcomed the positive feedback noted by Member States and also congratulated 

the Agency on the progress, underlining that this is an important priority of the Voluntary Return 

and Reintegration Strategy. The Commission took note of the comment in relation to cooperation 

with IOM, which is being promoted by Frontex. While taking note of the technical and legal 

limitations with involving the Commission and Member States in the JRS evaluation process, the 

Commission invited the Agency to find the most suitable solution to involve them as much as 

possible in this process. The Commission underlined that the use of RIAT will become more and 

more important and recalled the support that is available for new users, inviting Member States to 

continue training on using RIAT.  

 

.  

 

Capacity building for third countries on return, readmission and reintegration 

 

Frontex provided a presentation aimed at explaining the Agency’s foreseen strategy for Capacity 

Building activities for Third Countries in the field of Return, Readmission and Reintegration based 

on a strategic programme aligned with the Frontex International Cooperation Strategy.  

 

The Commission underlined the importance of appropriate coordination with the Commission 

services in light of the importance of ensuring coherence and complementarity between the 

Agency’s activities. Upstream consultation is therefore very important to make sure that the overall 

objectives of the EU external dimension on migration are fully reflected and that coordination with 

capacity building activities supported by the Commission is fully ensured. The Commission also 

observed that the title of the paper, referring to capacity building, may be misleading and a different 

formulation will be proposed. The Commission requested to submit written comments on the 

paper.   

 

FI supported the Commission’s comments and BE suggested drawing further on IOM experience. 

Frontex underlined that all the planning is done based on the relevant policy documents on the 

external dimension which go beyond return. Frontex invited the Commission and Member States 

to provide comments on the paper by 6 December. In reply to the Commission, Frontex clarified 

that the paper will not be submitted to the Management Board for decision. 



 

 

 

Day 2: ERRIN Strategic Management Board  

Presentation of ERRIN activities: State of Play  

 

ERRIN provided a presentation of ERRIN activities highlighting in particular Cooperation with 

UAM facility in Albania, Gov2Gov activities, the Technical Working Group Reintegration and 

Development, CADRE, Prospect project and RIAT.  
 

Transfer of ERRIN activities to Frontex 

 
ERRIN provided a brief update on the ongoing transfer of the ERRIN activities to Frontex.  

 

NL underlined the great importance of the continuity and quality during the transfer from ERRIN 

to Frontex. This was also echoed by DE who requested Frontex to provide a timeline for the second 

phase of the geographic coverage of the Joint Reintegration Services. Frontex assured that further 

details would be provided but that no major changes are to be expected before July 2022.  

 

Presentation from ICDMP on the set up of the Return and Reintegration facility 
 
ICMPD provided a presentation on the state of play on the set up of the Return and Reintegration 

facility noting that different projects where clustered in order to increase synergy between projects; 

this resulted in the following four clusters: Innovative Reintegration, Local Ownership, Return 

Counselling and Programmatic Activities. ICDMP also noted that associated countries not eligible 

for AMIF funding (CH, DK, NO) can participate in events on a self-funded basis. ICMPD 

suggested having a first informal meeting on 17 December 2021 (10.00-12.00).  
 

BE stressed the need for necessary resources. NL underlined the importance of governance and 

tackling this issue together. DE mentioned its interest the shaping process of that is happening in 

the next period. DK appreciated the opportunity to be able to participate on a self-funded basis. 

 

The Commission welcomed the good progress made by ICMPD, took note of the calls for the 

necessary resources and noted that clarity on funding would be  available in the next weeks.  

 

ERRIN Caretaker Project.  
 
ERRIN presented the state of play on the Caretaker project, created to complete the reintegration 

activities of persons returned between 1 July 2021 and 1 July 2022 arranged with a co-funding 

system (90% financed and 10% Member State Contribution). BE asked if workshop of 

consultations will be arranged on this topic (funding) and ERRIN responded that this is envisaged, 

but not yet planned.  

 

Armenia Gov2Gov 

 



Armenian authorities presented the Gov2Gov project in Armenia, which is a state program of 

primary support to the reintegration of citizens returning to the republic of Armenia (including 

forced returnees). The project focusses on capacity building and strengthening activities of all 

actors.  DE and NL stressed the importance of continuing and further developing this project. The 

Commission thanked the Armenian authorities for their presentation and for taking ownership. The 

Commission, FX, Member States have to work together with DG NEAR and the Armenian 

authorities to bring it to the next level – that is in line with the roles and responsibilities of the 

different partners. The Commission is open to discuss modalities for ensuring the continuity of the 

activities in the meantime.  
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